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CITY OF HUBER HEIGHTS 
STATE OF OHIO 

 
Council Work Session Meeting Minutes   

 
 
Name of Body: Council Work Session  
 
Date:   June 7, 2022 
 
Time:   6:00 P.M. 
 
Place: City Hall – 6131 Taylorsville Road – Council Chambers 
 
 
Members Present:  
  
 Kathleen Baker, Councilmember 

Nancy Byrge, Councilmember 
Mark Campbell, Councilmember 

 Anita Kitchen, Councilmember 
 Ed Lyons, Councilmember 

Glenn Otto, Councilmember 
Don Webb, Councilmember 

   
Guests Present:                            
  

City Staff Present: Bryan Chodkowski, Jim Bell, Russ Bergman, Mark 
Lightner, Keith Knisley, Gerald McDonald, and Anthony Rodgers.    
 

Topics of Discussion: 
 

• City Manager Report/Water Infrastructure Update 

• Letter Of Interest – Portion Of Lehman Farm Property 

• 2023 Tax Budget 

• 2023-2027 Capital Improvement Plan 

• ODOT Final Consent Legislation 
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• Board And Commission Appointments 

• Chambersburg Road West Improvements – Solicit RFQ 

• Case BDP 22-13 – Hartman I, LLC – Rezoning/Basic 

Development Plan – 7611 Old Troy Pike 

• Police Division Staffing Levels Presentation 

• Grant Application – Fire Division 

• City Staffing Levels/Table Of Organization 

• City Salary Ranges/Wage Levels 

• Public Works Facility 

1. Call Meeting To Order/Roll Call 

 
Vice Mayor Mark Campbell convened the Council Work Session at 6:01 
P.M. 
 
Anthony Rodgers took Roll Call. 
 

2. Approval of Minutes  
 

The following minutes were approved unanimously at the beginning of 
this meeting: 
 

• May 17, 2022 

   
There were no changes or corrections to these minutes as submitted. 
 
This Council Work Session was recorded by the City and the recording 
of this meeting will be posted to the City’s website and will also be 
maintained by the City consistent with the City’s records retention 
schedule. 
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3. Work Session Topics Of Discussion 
 

City Manager Report/Water Infrastructure Update  
 
Bryan Chodkowski said City Staff are continuing to negotiate with the 
property owners for acquisition of property off of Rip Rap Road for well 
field expansion.  He said the bids have been submitted for the Water 
Main Replacement Program and the bids are under review by City Staff.  
He said the award of the contract for the Water Main Replacement 
Program will be on an agenda at an upcoming meeting.  He said the East 
Water Main Extension Project will be out to bid this week.  He said the 
motor at the splash pad at Thomas Cloud Park has been replaced and 
fixed and the splash pad is operational, except for three water features 
which are being addressed.  He said the Community Wide Garage Sale 
will take place from June 9-12, 2022.  He said the first summer concert at 
the Eichelberger Amphitheater took place last week and the concert 
series will continue throughout the summer.  He said June 16, 2022 will 
be the first special event day at the Kroger Aquatic Center.  Bryan 
Chodkowski said the Culture Week events sponsored by the Culture and 
Diversity Citizen Action Commission will begin June 19, 2022 and 
continue throughout the week.  He provided an update on the work of 
City Staff to address concerns with the City’s website and app. 
 
Nancy Byrge inquired about the City’s website and problems with the 
digital sign at Thomas Cloud Park. 
 
Glenn Otto inquired about the details of a letter sent to Council regarding 
the Fire Division. 
 
Kathleen Baker inquired about the planned photography and photos for 
the City’s website. 
 
Ed Lyons inquired about the splash pad at Thomas Cloud Park. 
 
Letter Of Interest – Portion Of Lehman Farm Property 
 
Bryan Chodkowski distributed information and proposed legislation to 
authorize a non-binding letter of intent for 1.32 =/- acres of property on 
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Executive Boulevard (see attached).  He said approval of this legislation 
is the first step in selling the identified acreage under certain terms and 
conditions to a client of Apex Commercial Group.  
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to authorize a non-binding letter of intent for 1.32 
=/- acres of property on Executive Boulevard and requested that the 
proposed legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City 
Council Meeting for a first reading as non-emergency legislation with 
adoption of the legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
2023 Tax Budget 
 
Jim Bell distributed information and proposed legislation to adopt the 
2023 Tax Budget (see attached).  He said this legislation is a formality to 
adopt the 2023 Tax Budget.  He said the resolution is to adopt the Tax 
Budget for Fiscal Year 2023 and this adoption is the beginning of the 
budget process.  He said the Miami County Auditor is requesting that the 
City submit the Tax Budget as a proof of the need for Miami County's 
distribution of property taxes and Local Government Fund revenue to the 
City.  He said a public hearing on the 2023 Tax Budget is scheduled for 
the June 13, 2022, City Council Meeting.  He said the 2023 Tax Budget 
is required to be submitted to the Miami County Auditor by July 20, 
2022.  He requested a first reading and adoption of the legislation at the 
June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting as non-emergency legislation 
provided the legislation approving the 2023-2027 Capital Improvement 
Plan is adopted prior to the 2023 Tax Budget legislation. 
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to adopt the 2023 Tax Budget and requested that the 
proposed legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City 
Council Meeting for a first reading as non-emergency legislation with 
adoption of the legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting 
pending the public hearing on this matter and adoption of legislation 
approving the 2023-2027 Capital Improvement Plan. 
 
2023-2027 Capital Improvement Plan 
 
Jim Bell distributed information and proposed legislation to approve the 
2023-2027 City of Huber Heights Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) (see 
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attached).  He explained the purpose of the CIP and reviewed the major 
elements of the CIP.  He said the 2023-2027 CIP must be adopted by the 
City Council prior to the adoption of the 2023 Tax Budget by the City 
Council. 
 
Nancy Byrge inquired about her previous questions for projects with the 
IT Department and the traffic scanners for the Police Division. 
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to approve the 2023-2027 City of Huber Heights 
Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) and requested that the proposed 
legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City Council 
Meeting for a first reading as non-emergency legislation with adoption of 
the legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
ODOT Final Consent Legislation 
 
Russ Bergman distributed information and proposed legislation to give 
final consent to ODOT for a resurfacing project on State Route 202 (see 
attached).  He said this legislation will authorize the City Manager to 
enter into an agreement with the Director of Transportation of ODOT to 
resurface Old Troy Pike from 200 feet north of Fishburg Road to the 
south City limit.  He said the City's preliminary share is estimated to be 
$166,492.00 and ODOT will manage and supervise the project. 
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to give final consent to ODOT for a resurfacing 
project on State Route 202 and requested that the proposed legislation be 
placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting for a 
first reading as non-emergency legislation with adoption of the 
legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
Board And Commission Appointments 
 
Anthony Rodgers distributed information regarding an appointment to the 
Citizens Water and Sewer Advisory Board (see attached).  He said it was the 
recommendation of the City’s interview panel to appoint Lisa Jeter to the 
Citizens Water and Sewer Advisory Board for a term ending on January 1, 
2025.  He said this appointment would fill the remaining vacancy on this 
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board.  He said a background check on Ms. Jeter was completed by Human 
Resources.     

  
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
appointment of Lisa Jeter to the Citizens Water and Sewer Advisory Board 
for a term ending on January 1, 2025 and requested that the necessary 
motion be prepared and placed on the agenda for approval at the June 13, 
2022 City Council Meeting.       
 
Chambersburg Road West Improvements – Solicit RFQ 
 
Russ Bergman distributed information and proposed legislation to solicit 
a Request For Qualifications (RFQ) for engineer qualified consulting 
firms to provide engineering design for the Chambersburg Road West 
Improvements Project (see attached).  He said  
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to solicit a Request For Qualifications (RFQ) for 
engineer qualified consulting firms to provide engineering design for the 
Chambersburg Road West Improvements Project and requested that the 
proposed legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City 
Council Meeting for a first reading as non-emergency legislation with 
adoption of the legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
Case BDP 22-13 – Hartman I, LLC – Rezoning/Basic Development Plan 
– 7611 Old Troy Pike 
 
Bryan Chodkowski distributed information regarding Case BDP 22-13 
for Hartman I, LLC for approval of a rezoning and a Basic Development 
Plan for a proposed emergency medical facility at 7611 Old Troy Pike 
(see attached).  He said the City Council had previously considered and 
had a public hearing on Case BDP 22-13 for Hartman I, LLC for a 
rezoning and a Basic Development Plan for a proposed emergency 
medical facility at 7611 Old Troy Pike.  Currently, he said this item will 
be continued at the request of the applicant.  While the requested 
rezoning remains pending, he said the associated Basic Development 
Plan is being resubmitted for formal review and recommendation by the 
Planning Commission at its June 14, 2022 meeting.  He said this 
resubmittal is to clarify which Basic Development Plan is under review 
as there no less than five reiterations of the Basic Development Plan.  He 
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said Case BDP 22-13 will return before the City Council for further 
review and discussion at the July 5, 2022 Council Work Session and the 
July 11, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
Police Division Staffing Levels Presentation 
 
Police Chief Mark Lightner distributed information regarding Police 
Division staffing levels (see attached).  He gave a PowerPoint 
presentation on Police Division Staffing Levels (see attached). 
 
The City Council and City Staff had a discussion regarding the 
information presented and there was an opportunity for questions and 
answers regarding the presentation. 
 
Bryan Chodkowski said the recommendations made by Police Chief 
Mark Lightner will be incorporated into the proposed 2023 City Budget 
presentation which will be discussed later in the year. 
 
Grant Application – Fire Division 
 
Fire Chief Keith Knisley distributed information and proposed legislation 
to submit an application and to accept grant funds from the State of Ohio 
for the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) First Responder Wellness, 
Recruitment, Retention and Resiliency Grant Program (see attached).  He 
said the purpose of this agenda item is to apply for a grant from the State 
of Ohio and to accept monies towards the creation and hiring of a full-
time Wellness Coordinator/Fire Division Physician, who may be shared 
with the Police Division.  He said additional funds requested would be 
utilized to provide a two-year source of funding for the four additional 
positions proposed in 2023.  He said grant funds would additionally 
provide the Fire Division with the resources to enter into an agreement 
for two years with Kettering Health to develop a proactive behavioral 
health services and support program for members of the Fire 
Division.  He said the State of Ohio has made available $70 million for 
this program within all of Ohio.  He said the grant funding program will 
end December 31, 2024 and the application deadline is June 17, 2022. 
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to submit an application and to accept grant funds 
from the State of Ohio for the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) First 
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Responder Wellness, Recruitment, Retention and Resiliency Grant 
Program and requested that the proposed legislation be placed on the 
agenda at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting for a first reading as 
non-emergency legislation with adoption of the legislation at the June 13, 
2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
City Staffing Levels/Table Of Organization 
 
Bryan Chodkowski distributed information and proposed legislation to 
amend the City of Huber Heights organizational chart and authorize new 
staffing levels (see attached).  He said the proposed new Table of 
Organization is a departmental version of the organizational chart.  He 
said this legislation authorizes the personnel staffing levels for all 
departments/divisions within the City of Huber Heights.  He said the 
amendments to this legislation include the following: 
 
• Addition of a Planning and Community Development Director. 
• Deletion of the second Assistant City Manager position. 
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to amend the City of Huber Heights organizational 
chart and authorize new staffing levels and requested that the proposed 
legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City Council 
Meeting for a first reading as non-emergency legislation with adoption of 
the legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
Bryan Chodkowski distributed information and proposed legislation to 
amend Chapter 136 of Part One – Administrative Code of the Huber 
Heights Codified Ordinances (see attached).  He said Chapter 136 of Part 
One - Administrative Code has been identified as needing to be updated 
or amended to provide for a more consistent organizational structure for 
the City.  He said the amendment is to create the Department of Planning 
and Community Development to be managed by the Planning and 
Community Development Director and this department shall be 
responsible for providing technical and practical processes for land use 
planning to regulate the use, form, design and compatibility of 
development as well as to review applications to ensure compliance with 
planning and zoning requirements.  
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After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to amend Chapter 136 of Part One – Administrative 
Code of the Huber Heights Codified Ordinances and requested that the 
proposed legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City 
Council Meeting for a first reading as emergency legislation with the 
waiving of the second reading and  adoption of the legislation at the June 
13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
City Salary Ranges/Wage Levels 
 
Bryan Chodkowski distributed information and proposed legislation to 
amend the salary ranges and wage levels for employees of the City of 
Huber Heights (see attached).  He said this legislation authorizes the 
salary ranges and wage levels for all non-bargaining employees of the 
City of Huber Heights.  He said the amendments to this legislation 
include one additional position of Planning and Community 
Development Director and the deletion of one Assistant City Manager 
position leaving one Assistant City Manager/Director of Public Services. 
 
After discussion, the City Council agreed to recommend approval of the 
proposed legislation to amend the salary ranges and wage levels for 
employees of the City of Huber Heights and requested that the proposed 
legislation be placed on the agenda at the June 13, 2022 City Council 
Meeting for a first reading as non-emergency legislation with adoption of 
the legislation at the June 13, 2022 City Council Meeting. 
 
Public Works Facility 
 
Bryan Chodkowski distributed information about a proposed new Public 
Works Division facility (see attached).  He said he was providing an 
update at the request of the City Council.  He said City Staff are currently 
considering a proposed site for the facility off of Center Point 70 
Boulevard and he distributed a map showing the proposed location (see 
attached).  He said he would continue to keep the City Council updated 
on this project. 
 
Other Business 
 
There was no other business conducted at the Council Work Session. 
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4. Adjournment 
 
Vice Mayor Mark Campbell adjourned the Council Work Session at 7:24 
P.M. 
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